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The Annual Meeting of the Lauderdale Lakes Lake Management District (“Lake 

District”) was called to order, by Chairman Mason, at the Lutherdale Chapel, on 

Saturday, September 5, 2015, at 10:04 a.m.   

 

Chairman Scott Mason welcomed everyone, and thanked Lutherdale for their continued 

support.  He noted that in preparation for the meeting, he noted how the Lake District 

meetings have evolved.  When meetings first started, they used overhead transparencies 

and have now evolved into Power Point. 

 

Approval of Agenda: 

Chairman Mason asked for a motion to approve the agenda, Nestor Dyhdalo made a 

motion to approve the agenda, Floyd Pochowski seconded the motion, which passed.  

 

Chairman Mason then introduced the Lake District Board: 

 Debbie Ferrari is the newest board member and treasurer.  She oversees the Water 

Safety Patrol. 

 Rick Callaway is the appointed Walworth County representative to the Lake 

District Board. 

 Peter Van Kampen oversees septic pumping and pier inspections. 

 Greg Wisniewski oversees weed harvesting. 

 Jack Sorenson oversees insurance and the outflow dam. 

 Don Sukala is the appointed Town of LaGrange representative to the Lake 

District Board. 

 

Chairman Mason then recognized past members for their years of service:  Wally Yandel, 

Nestor Dyhdalo, and Herb Sharpless.  Nestor Dyhdalo asked to be replaced in December.  

He had been on the Lake District Board since 1996, and kept the database of lake district 

members, maintained the website, served as treasurer, and operated the Water Safety 

Patrol.  He was presented a plaque in recognition of his years of service. 

 

Approval of Minutes: 

Chairman Mason stated that the minutes of the meeting from last year were on the 

website and asked for a motion to dispense with their reading.  A motion was made by 

Wally Yandel and seconded by Ken Kaleta, the motion passed. 

 

Commissioner Election: 

Chairman Mason announced that he received a contact through the Lake District’s 

website on Wednesday afternoon from someone indicating that they would like to be 

placed on the ballot.  Chairman Mason explained that there is a procedure for 



nominations and voting in the District Bylaws and that the ballots with incumbents’ 

names were printed several weeks ago, so individuals cannot be added at this point.   

 

Attorney Russ Devitt addressed the nomination process and the fact that campaigning and 

electioneering within 100 feet is illegal in the State of Wisconsin.  A person wishing to be 

on the ballot must submit their nomination papers 30 days in advance and if they are 

eligible to run they may then be added to the ballot.  According to the District Bylaws, 

write-ins are allowed on the ballot.  Depending on the qualifications of the individual, 

they may be elected to the Board.  To be on the Lake District Board, a person must own 

property in the district or be an elector in the District.  There is a requirement that at least 

one of the members of the Board be a resident of the District as well.  Other requirements 

are that a person be an adult, citizen of the United States, and not a convicted felon. 

 

Two Commissioners were up for re-election, Peter Van Kampen and Jack Sorenson, their 

names appear on the ballots unopposed.  Chairman Mason called for ballots. 

 

Treasurer’s Report: 

Chairman Mason turned the meeting over to Debbie Ferrari who gave the financial 

report.  She started by reviewing the Lake District Area Property Valuation which for 

2014 was $564.7 Million - a reduction of 7.17% from 2013. 

 

Debbie pointed out that this is the property valuation of our Lake District Assessment 

area only and that the Lake District only includes parts of Sugar Creek and LaGrange.  

She noted that we started seeing a decline in 2010, and that 2015 numbers would not be 

available until later in the year.   

 
 

 



Shown another way: 

 

 

 

 

Debbie then explained where tax dollars are apportioned.  The majority of tax dollars go 

to the public schools and to Walworth County.  The Lake District portion of your tax bill 

is approximately 4%. 

 



Debbie gave a hypothetical $10,000 LaGrange Township bill to explain what that means 

in dollars.  For example: 

 

TAXING  JURISDICTION 
2014 Net 

Tax 

State of Wisconsin $     106.06 

Walworth County     2,641.59 

Town of LaGrange        401.12 

Elkhorn Area Schools     5,607.94 

Gateway Technical        481.41 

LL Lake Management District        398.97 

CDEB Elkhorn Schools        362.91 

TOTAL  $10,000.00 

  
 

Debbie noted that the dollars allocated to the Lake District are spent very locally to 

benefit everyone in the Lake District, whether they are full-time residents, snow birds, or 

weekend visitors. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



TREASURER’S REPORT 
(balances as of 7/31/2015) 

 
 

Debbie presented the operating accounts for the Lake District.  The Lake District has an 

outstanding loan balance of $0.  

 

Debbie noted that the yearly audit performed by Chamberlain and Henningfield will be 

completed soon.  An audience member had a question about the manner in which the 

various District operations are addressed in that report.  Debbie explained that operations 

are each given their own column and that it will soon be available to view on the website. 

 

 

Water Safety Patrol Report:   

Debbie then reported on the Water Patrol whose mission is to “protect and enhance the  

quality of life of those we serve by striving to provide a consistently high level of law  

enforcement services focused on education, services and enforcement.  We are  

committed to building a lasting community partnership with all we serve.” 

 

Debbie explained that the WSP patrols the lake from May through October, seven days a 

week.  This year, the 4th of July was extra busy, but the Lake District had four boats 

patrolling, and there were no major incidents. 

 

The WSP patrols the lake, tows inoperable water craft, and returns floatables (it is helpful 

when they have LL numbers on them for identification).  The WSP flags floating bogs, 

they support search and rescue for the sheriff’s department when needed.   



 
Hours patrolled has remained consistent.   

 
 

 

   

 



 
Debbie also noted that the WSP boats also include defibrillators for emergencies. 

 
Debbie noted that the WSP has already had 5 OWI arrests so far in 2015.   

 

If people have questions / concerns, please call – the officers are very responsive.  262 

742 4300 is the best number to call and rings right in the boat if someone isn’t available 

in the office. 



 
Debbie explained the rules for PWC operation and stressed the importance of Boating 

Safety Courses.  People born after 1/1/1989 must have the safety course. 

 

 
In 2016, people will not be able to tow people on towables through the channels.  This is 

important for safety. 

 

 



 
 

 
Debbie then addressed questions: 

 The no anchor zone at Pebble Beach creates access for homeowners who need to 

be able to access their piers.  People can still anchor at Pebble Beach, and this 

does not affect the swim area, it is simply to provide access so the people who 

live near Pebble Beach can get to their piers. 



 Bouy placement is the responsibility of the Town.  Don Sukala would be the 

person to contact regarding their placement.   

 The Town cannot change the placement / number of bouys – this is determined by 

the DNR. 

 The purpose of the law regarding blue lights is to prevent other boaters from 

mistaking boats for emergency vessels.  Debbie will investigate the issue 

regarding blue lights under seats, in cupholders, etc. to ensure that those are still 

allowed. 

 

 

Chairman Mason then presented the election results:   

Position 5: 

Jack Sorenson 62 votes 

Write-ins: 37 

 

Position 4: 

Peter Van Kampen 68 votes 

Write-in Sandy Sershel 41 

 

He welcomed anyone who would like to be involved to attend regular monthly meetings 

during the season and are happy to have people volunteer to help out.   

 

 

Golf Course and Environmental Report:  

Scott Mason reported on the Lauderdale Lakes County Club.  As part of the long-range 

planning process, we have discovered that more than a third of lake district residents 

utilize the golf course.  He presented a timeline of how we have gotten to this point. 

 



The golf course paid a significant portion of the mortgage with the help of the tax 

subsidy, but it is now paid off and is self-supporting.  Scott reminded everyone that is is a 

small 9-hole course that will never be a source of revenue to pay other expenses for the 

lake district, but it is self-supporting and has been preserved as a green space for 

everyone in the community to enjoy.  The board has done everything that they promised 

when the golf course was purchased – and it is paid off ahead of schedule. 

 
In 1999, the Lake District purchased the property on the corner of Hwy 12 and 

Sterlingworth Dr.  That building is used as office space for the Water Safety Patrol and 

office space is rented to the Kettle Moraine Land Trust.  It also includes a meeting space 

that is used by various community organizations – including the Lauderdale Aqua Skiers, 

the LLIA, the KMLT, the Yacht Club, and the Sailing Club.  Over the past year, the 

meeting room was booked 71% of the time on weekends, so it is being heavily utilized. 

 



In 2001, the Lake District purchased the acreage on Don Jean Bay where the Aqua Skiers 

perform.  This is now a home for the Weed Harvesting equipment and for one of the 

Water Safety Patrol boats.  It has also provided a space for the Lauderdale Aqua Skiers to 

perform.  Since the purchase of the property, we have made environmental 

improvements, including the addition of a boardwalk, we have stabilized the shoreline, 

gotten rid of invasive plants, and introduced native plants which are thriving. 

 
In 2002, the old fueling system at the Golf Course was replaced.  The Golf Course, Weed 

Harvesting, and Water Safety patrol now have a reliable and more cost-effective source 

for their fuel, so we are saving a substantial amount of money each year and we will 

avoid an environmental spill. 

 



In 2006, the old maintenance building was replaced.  The former building did not have 

heat, plumbing, or water.  It had a dirt floor.  It was used by the golf course and the weed 

harvesting team.  In 2006 we built a pole-barn style building that can now be used by the 

Weed Harvesting team for all of their maintenance that we used to have to send out.  The 

building was used as a place to rebuild one of the water patrol boats several years ago.  

The building is also used for storage and maintenance of the golf course equipment that 

can be done in-house instead of out-sourcing that work. 

             
Lake resident Larry Myers provided a generous donation to restore the water tower, add 

gardens and a water feature.  They did a fabulous job on it. 

 

 



The Golf Course joined the Audubon Cooperative Sanctuary several years ago.  There are 

six categories for certification.  We are certified in Environmental Planning, and are 

working on Wildlife & Habitat Management and Chemical use Reduction & Safety this 

summer.  The certifications require the collection of a lot of data and have to show 

consistency over time.  It is a well-recognized program that improves the environment for 

the wetlands and the golf course.  

 
 

Long Range Planning: 

Since the purchase of the golf course, our property has grown.  The board has been 

talking about the possibility of expanding the use of the property to possibly provide 

other recreational activities for people within our community who don’t golf.  

 
In 1996, when we purchased the golf course property, we didn’t have the luxury of 

having a lot of time to plan.  The property was being agressively marketed, there were 

other bids, and we needed to act fast.  Now, as we look forward, we have the ability to 

plan and do our due diligence to create and refine a long-range plan.   

 



 
The Board is going to investigate our options further and there will be additional planning 

meetings to invite community input and refine plans.  There is no deadline for 

completion, we can take our time and involve the community, and any plan would come 

to the lake district community for a vote. 

 
 

Scott then addressed questions and comments: 

 Question regarding funding - The funding for developing the plan would come 

from the planning reserves that were approved in the budget by the voters at the 

meeting last year. 

 Question regarding the plan - We would expect that any plan would be executed 

in phases – would have the costs spread over a number of years. 

 Comment regarding the value of the golf course as a green space for everyone and 

the largest asset for the community.  Suggestion regarding expenditures over 

$50,000 going to a vote with ballots sent out to the community – 1500+ property 

owners and nowhere near that many at meetings. 

 Comment – we were talking about this 10 years ago, and we wanted to wait until 

the golf course was paid for.  Now it is – so let’s make some improvements. 

    



Scott then took an opportunity to thank Lutherdale and Jeff Blum for their hospitality and 

hosting our meeting.  He noted that Lutherdale has a lot of activities available, and 

particularly for those residents with children or grandchildren, there are a lot of great 

opportunities for them to check out at Lutherdale. 

 

Goose Management Report: 

Scott also reported on the goose management for the year.  There is a 3-4 week period in 

June when the geese do not fly, and this is when they are captured.  This coincides with a 

time period when migratory geese are not present on the lake.  This year we caught 55 

geese, 2 got away.  Scott explained how they are captured, and stated that these were 

typical numbers for the yearly capture.  Geese mate for life and live for about 25 years.  

Effluent from 2 geese is about the same as a human being, so we are helping to clean up 

our lakes with their capture.  The food is used for food pantries. 

 

Septic Report: 

Peter Van Kampen reported on septic systems.  Last year, the district began a new 

recording system and stopped servicing holding tanks and aerobic systems.  Each 

homeowner pays a flat fee ($46.00 for each septic system) as we announced last year.  

Homeowners were asked to check their property tax bill to ensure they were paying the 

correct fee. 

 
Peter addressed a question about the equity of having everyone pay the same price 

regardless of the size of their system.  We pay a contracted, negotiated rate that is 25% 

below market value.  If each homeowner were responsible for pumping on their own, we 

would all pay 25% more so it is a good deal for everyone. 

 



Peter explained the new grading system implemented for all septics: 

 
We still have a lot of X systems on the lake and they often do not function as well as 

newer septics.  Those who have questions regarding their systems can contact Lance at 

Associates Septic Services 262 485 7004 or Peter 742 2567. 

 

Pier Inspection Report: 

Peter also reported on Pier Inspection for the Lake District: 

 
 

Peter and Scott addressed a question regarding the status of the Terry Pier.  The Lake 

District has until September 14th to decide whether they will appeal the decision of the 

court.   

 

Weed Harvesting Report: 

Greg Wisniewski reported on the Lake District’s weed harvesting program: 

 



 
Reducing the weeds helps to prevent a build-up of muck in the lakes. Cleaning our boats 

helps to keep invasive plants out of the lakes.   

 

 
 

The equipment is old, but is in very good condition.  Because we have the maintenance 

building, the crew is able to repair equipment and work on it at the end of the season to 

keep it working well. 

 



Greg also explained the draft of the Aquatic Plant Management Plan and a revision to it 

allowing the harvester to remove more “floaters”. 

 

 
 

Greg reported that Clean Boats, Clean Waters continues with Connor Hamilton manning 

the boat launches – primarily Sterlingworth and Green Lake - and educating boaters 

about invasive species.  This program will continue into the Fall.   

 
We will apply to have our costs reimbursed through a State Grant. 

 



Greg addressed a question regarding weeds in the bay near the Marina and whether the 

harvester has been there.  It is incredibly difficult to get the equipment into a lot of 

locations around the lake, and this can be made more difficult with rafts and floatables in 

the way.  Next year, the harvesters are going to include a schedule on the website so that 

people have an opportunity to move their rafts out of the way so the harvester can get a 

good cut. 

 

Sterlingworth Bay Leak: 

Jack Sorenson reported on the leak in Sterlingworth Bay that he has reported on for 5 

years.  The leak has finally been fixed.  It took a lot longer than expected, but didn’t cost 

as much as was expected.   Jack gave a brief history of the leak flowing into Honey Creek 

and the truckload of gravel the water took with it.  There was a manhole between 

Sterlingworth Bay and Honey Creek that had blown out.  That has been filled with 

concrete and the south shoreline of Sterlingworth Bay has been stabilized. 

 

Dam Report: 

Jack reported that the culverts were replaced a while back, and that the vegetation is cut 

off the banks on a regular basis.  The DNR has begun requiring a dam failure analysis on 

a regular basis, largely because of the failure at Lake Delton. 

 

Jack explained how our dam operates, and that water goes over the spillway and under 

the floor of the building.  After the failure at Lake Delton, the DNR is concerned about 

dams such as ours because having the spillway enclosed could lead to the water flow 

becoming blocked, and could then burst.   

 

 
 

We are working with the DNR and an engineer to fill the ground under the floor of the 

building with concrete and re-route the water flow so that it is open to daylight.  Funding 

for this project will be included in the budget for next year. 

 

 



Approval of 2016 Budget and tax levy: 

Debbie Ferrari presented the proposed budget.  She asked for any amendments to the 

budget, there were none.   

 
Debbie shared the proposed new budget for 2016 vs. the budget approved for 2015.  She 

explained individual line items and explained differences from this year to next.  Dam 

modification has been added to pay for the engineering and to make the fixes that Jack 

just explained.  The lake leak engineering has been removed, as that is at a point where 

we will just perform maintenance.  The golf course remains at zero, as the loan for its 

purchase was paid off at the end of 2014.  The capital reserve line item included last year 

and proposed for this year is held in a separate account only to be used as the lake district 

determines what everyone would like to do with our property as we go forward.  The 

total Budget proposal for 2016 is $320,105. 

 

 



 

Debbie addressed several questions regarding the proposed budget. 

 The $85,000 for capital reserve was collected in 2015 and would be collected 

again in 2016. 

 The district has spent a little over $2000 for the mailing of the survey postcard, 

the postcard announcing the planning meeting, and the rental of the facility for the 

planning meeting a few weeks ago.  We have not yet received a bill from UW-

Milwaukee for their services. 

 The capital reserve fund cannot be used for anything else unless voted on by the 

electorate. 

 We are in the initial planning phases of any project that may be undertaken, and 

there is a wide variety of possibilities, so the budget could vary as well. 

 The bill for the UW-Milwaukee study will be about $4,000. 

 The operating reserve fund is about $158,000.  Operating reserves are necessary 

in any operation to cover expenses that can arise – like the leak in the lake that 

Jack discussed, for example.  If something arises that needs immediate attention, 

we cannot wait until an annual meeting to vote on funds to make repairs.  We 

cannot take out a loan to fund anything without the approval of the electorate, so 

an operating reserve is necessary.  

 

A motion to approve the proposed 2016 budget was made by Don Henderson and 

seconded by Rick Braun.  The budget and tax levy carried.   

 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:36 a.m.  


